Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

November 2, 2021
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present:  Dan Caplan, Jim Michaels, Phillip Robinson, Tinu Akinshola, Ingmar Goldson, Ira Rheingold, Corinne Yourman
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis, Eric Friedman, Daniel Garay, Tracy Rezvani
The Agenda was adopted.

Minutes of the October meeting were discussed. Jim Michaels made a motion to approve the minutes. Dan Caplan seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Old Business
OCP’s 50th Anniversary was discussed. Staff asked if the date of December 9 at 2:30 for the Advisory Committee presentation was finalized. Dan Caplan said it was fine for him. Phillip Robinson reported that he had inquired whether representatives from the Housing Initiative Partnership (HIP) were available and they responded last month to staff and him that they were. HIP would be available to promote the HAF program that will be offered by the state which will distribute federal money to assist those coming out of forbearance and/or delinquency status. For the first time, staff sought more details about the presentation so that OCP may begin marketing. Mr. Robinson reported that he sent another email to staff and HIP’s representatives for this purpose. Mr. Caplan said he could supplement with information about other options for people coming out of forbearance if needed. He asked if it was sufficient for HIP to conduct the presentation, or whether additional Advisory Committee member participation was necessary. Eric Friedman said that it was fine for the Advisory Committee to sponsor a program in this manner.

Mr. Michaels asked if OCP needed Advisory Committee members to be present for the presentation of the Proclamation on December 7. Staff informed the Committee that the Proclamation was currently scheduled to be virtual at 9:00 am on December 7, which would conflict with the next Advisory Committee meeting. Mr. Friedman said it would be nice to have Committee members in attendance. Mr. Michaels made a motion to move the start time of the December meeting to 8:00 am. Mr. Caplan seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Ira Rheingold said that NACA surveyed its Maryland members regarding automotive extended warranties. He said that they only received 4 responses, so there was not much they could pull from it. He said that he could send the survey to a broader group to see if they could get more feedback. Mr. Michaels said he thought that would be a good idea. Mr. Rheingold said he will get it out in the next few days.

New Business

Mr. Michaels discussed an email that he received from Firefox with an article warning about an email scam. He said that coincidentally the scam did happen to him soon after. He said that it involved his contact list getting hacked. Emails are received from people that you know, but when you respond, the response goes to a different email. Mr. Michaels said he thought this might be a worthy topic for consumer education. Mr. Caplan said he has an associate who might be able to participate in a webinar on this topic. Staff suggested Mr. Michaels provide the link and a short write-up, and OCP can put something out on social media. Mr. Rheingold confirmed for Mr. Robinson that seniors are most vulnerable to these kinds of scams. Mr. Robinson suggested that if there were to be programming on this topic, to target communities such as Riderwood and Leisure World, as well as the County senior centers.
Office Report

Staff referred to emailed statistics for October. Retail complaints topped the list, followed by Automotive and Home Improvement. Staff conducted Zoom presentations on Senior Scams and ID Theft for the Bone Builder Pandemic Support Group, and on Car Buying and Car Care for the University of Maryland Graduate Student Legal Aid Office. Staff informed the Committee that it was in the process of scheduling interviews for the vacant Advisory Committee member positions. Mr. Friedman discussed a case that OCP was working on involving a forced arbitration clause with language stating that it was a breach of contract if a consumer did anything other than go through the arbitration that the merchant offered and demanded (which would be conducted by its attorney). Mr. Robinson said that if OCP is going to take action on this to inform the Committee, as members may be able to assist with pro bono or amici help. Mr. Rheingold asked that he be sent the information about this, as his organization, the National Association of Consumer Advocates, has worked on issues involving forced arbitration clauses. Mr. Robinson noted that there is a new Maryland law regarding non-disparagement clauses in consumer contracts (i.e. Md. Code Ann., Com. Law § 14-1325). Mr. Friedman also informed the Committee that OCP was mentioned in an issue of the Daily Beast discussing scam political action committees.
The meeting adjourned at 9:23 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, December 7, 2021, at 8:00 a.m., tentatively set at 1451 Seven Locks Road, Rockville, MD 20854.
